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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 11th November 2019

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, J Bean, A Palmer, H Palmer, A Goodyear, S Smith, 
B Fitzsimmons, P Smith, Ward Cllr E Perry, Clerk M Whiting, 19 members of public, 2 Beds Police representatives
Public participation
Public gave appreciation to the recent Remembrance Day event and the decorative items in the village.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from R Catford, Ward Cllr K Collins & PCSO Weedon
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell: Payments for Village Garden Services.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th October 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​Clerk contacted Luton Airport regarding consultation on ‘Future Luton’. Received posters to advertise event which were put up in both notice boards. No response received however on which areas of the village were consulted with.
Clerk contacted CBC Housing regarding Collings Wells Close communal areas requiring maintenance. CBC Housing Estate Management Officer visited Collings Wells Close to inspect areas today. The Area Surveyor is currently carrying out a full structural survey and report for trees and damaged areas which include Collings Wells Close and lower numbered bungalows at Chaul End Road. The survey will be completed in next 12 months. Clerk to request area is just tided in meantime.
​

5. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Chairman gave thanks to everyone involved in the Remembrance Day event, in particular ex parish councillor Mike Morland for organising the event and Terry Buxton for providing horses and escorting the scouts to the Church.
6. BRICK BUS SHELTER

No guidance on ways in which CBC would deem satisfactory for the parish council to consult with Caddington residents has been received from Marcel Coiffait, CBC Director of Community Services. 
Ward Cllr Perry has spoken to Brian Dunleavy, CBC Democratic Services Manager regarding a Village Poll, and received guidance on this. Costs would be around £3-£4k and CBC would not contribute. The period people can vote is limited on the day from 4.00 to 8.00 pm and there would be no polling cards or postal votes.

Brian Dunleavy advised Cllr Perry that a parish poll was not necessary and the costs hard to justify.
The parish council could just deliver a note to each household with 2 options: 1. Keep the Bus Shelter. 2. Remove the Bus Shelter, which would need to be returned to Heathfield Centre 7 days later and CBC would provide an official ballot box for these. The count can be carried out at the Heathfield Centre, in front of public, and the outcome of this vote would be binding. Suggested that January would be a better month to carry out due to December election.

Although there are items that need to be discussed further, Ward Cllr Perry feels this idea is good and will cost a lot less. 
Parish Councillors require reassurance in writing from Marcel Coiffait and CBC that whatever route the parish council decide, CBC will be satisfied that it has been done properly and within a timeline they require. Also raised suggestion that voting paper will need to be numbered to ensure they can’t be photo copied, concern that not each household will want to vote the same way so may require more than one paper per property, and how will each vote be verified?
It was AGREED in principal that the above suggestion was preferable to a village poll and CBC to discuss and provide logistics for this suggestion.
7. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Ward Cllr Perry advised there is a highways meeting on 27th November. Clerk to request details & Cllr M Tomlin to attend.

Schools for the future consultation launched. CBC looking to change to all 2 tier in the future.
Emergency Plan – Slip End parish council have a good one & CBC officer can advise too.
8. HEATHFIELD SITE
Councillors met with Heathfield Friends on Monday 21st October. The meeting was productive and enabled sharing of information and identifying issues and problems.

It was AGREED to set up a working party to include Parish Councillors B Fitzsimmons, M Tomlin & M Russell. Heathfield Friends will meet next week and appoint members to the group.
9. HERITAGE GREENWAY
Clerk has been advised that the land owner where existing footpath FP3 runs is not supportive of the original Heritage Greenway plan. Without the landowner's support it is a long and drawn out process that will probably go to the Secretary of state without any guarantee of success. Therefore they are looking for a more sympathetic partner/landowner to create a new right of way. 
It was AGREED that the parish Council still object to the path coming through the park due to safe guarding, however suggest investigating fencing off a path area
10. HIGHWAYS

Cllr Tomlin reported that the disabled parking bay on Manor Road has to be passed to transportation and it can be a long process. This was passed to Paul Salmon. I will chase again about both the yellow lines as well as the disabled parking bay if I have had no reply in the next week or so.

Little Green Lane pot holes, it looks like this was inspected by a highway inspector I have ask him to re-inspect.

Utility cover flap missing in road- Reported to Highways.

Caddington Sign on Mancroft Road reported to be wonky and in disrepair. Highways have said they will rehang the sign and look into replacement after Christmas. I have enquired if they do nicer looking signs which we could have fitted to enhance the look of the village.

Response from Highways: In regard to the weeds in Collins well Close the majority of this is housing owned and the weeds would need to be passed to them to deal with however I’m not sure if weed spraying is still being carried out now as we are in the middle of October. 

Hyde Road verge matting. Village Gardens Services and I will meet to look at where the matting needs to be placed in the coming month.
It was highlighted today that the footpath across the village green has sunk and cracked quite badly in places. Clerk has reported this to Highways for repair under reference 332737

The lights and sign illumination by roundabout on Little Green Lane/Manor Road are not working- These have been reported to highways 332752

Salt bin has been replaced at the entrance to Crosslands.

Handrail for footpath/steps in Crosslands has been ordered and will be fitted in the next few days.
Councillors thanked Cllr Tomlin for his work with highways issues.

Cllr A Palmer requested salt bin on Millfield Way is filled.
11. DEFIBRILLATOR

A cheque for £1704.35 has been raised for CBC in order to install feeder pillar & supply to column 5 on Mancroft Rd.
The payment is listed on accounts for payment. Once this is installed by CBC, the defibrillator can be installed and connected.

12.  CHRISTMAS LIGHTS 

Electra Fit has re-tested the lights and found one section not working. Will make repairs and also check cables are securely fitted to trees. Rushmore Park MUGA lights have been reported as not working. Clerk to request Electra fit to make repairs to these too.

The Chequers have organised a Christmas market, lights and band on Saturday 30th November. 

It was AGREED to rearrange light switch on event to Saturday 30th November to coincide with this. Cllr Russell to contact Caddington village school choir and Scouts. 2019 Villager of the Year Vicky Malone was in attendance and confirmed she would be able to switch on the lights that evening.
Cllr Fitzsimmons has written explanation for the Villager magazine to advise why calendars aren’t being produced this year and also put a notice in notice board.
13. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Police: 11 offences reported in October, 5 of which were burglaries. Cllr B Fitsimmons went through report in detail
Street Watch out 2 nights a week, including Halloween, and 11 members attended the Remembrance parade.
PC Craig Andrews advised that the burglaries appear to be connected and no specific targets or entry.

Working with Herts Police on intel for van break ins. There were 50 in 4 weeks in Dunstable area and since then there has been 0.

14. PARISH COUNCIL SPONSORED PCSO
Clerk has received details on Beds Police Parish Council Sponsored PCSO initiative. Contract length is a minimum of 2 years engagement and cost is £43,062 per annum, therefore total commitment of £86,124. Cllr A Palmer will advise local business man of details and costs. 
Cllr S Smith has reported an issue with a van. PC Andrews will pick up intel on this & look into.
15. REMEMBRANCE DAY
Remembrance Day events went well and a total of £574.58 was collected for the Royal British Legion. Special thanks again to Mike Morland for organising.
Cllr Russell purchased small crosses and soldiers for village green planters and listed for reimbursement under payments. 
16. VILLAGE GREEN TREE WORK

CBC tree officer Andy Jones has advised that the following works are required to trees on the green:

1 Ash tree overhanging garage of 12 The Green

- whole tree 2m overall crown reduction and removal of dead and damaged branches from within the crown interior

- crown lifted to give a 2.5m clearance above ground level.

2 Limes (one opposite Manor Road shops and the other opposite the bus stop near All Saints church) 

- crown lifting and removal of sucker and epicormic growth, which currently restrict the use of the highway footpaths.

Clerk has completed CBC application for tree works in the conservation area, application no CB/TCA/19/00500, and contacted 3 tree surgeons for quotes;

1. Goodfellers £890 + VAT
2. High Elm Tree Surgery £400 + VAT
3. Treedom £820 + VAT
It was AGREED to place an order with High Elm Tree Surgery
17. PLANNING 

Planning committee minutes from 14th October & 4th November had been circulated to all Councillors.
CBC are consulting on BT proposal to remove 30 payphones in Bedfordshire, which includes the payphone by Manor Road shops. Members of the public feel it is an eyesore and should be removed as not used.
It was AGREED to approve the removal of it.
18. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Consultation, BT proposing to remove 30 payphones in Bedfordshire
CBC Parish Council conference 13th November cancelled due to Purdah

CBC consultation on polling places – email fwd 31/10

Beds Police Dunstable Priority Setting meeting 5th Dec 6:30pm Dunstable Police Station – email fwd 25/10

CBC Kerbside garden waste suspension 9/12-28/2 – email fwd 14/10

BedsPCC newsletter Sept 2019 – email fwd 16/10

75th VE Day anniversary 8th May 2020 activities website & details – email fwd 16/10



19. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	01/11/2019
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      15.00 

	01/11/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	25/11/2019
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	25/11/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      54.25 

	25/11/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	01/11/2019
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	11/11/2019
	106181
	Central Bedfordshire Council
	Install feeder pillar & supply column 5 Mancroft Rd
	 £  1,704.35 

	11/11/2019
	106182
	VOID
	VOID
	 £           -   

	11/11/2019
	106183
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses 
	 £     179.01 

	11/11/2019
	106184
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     688.49 

	11/11/2019
	106185
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     852.79 

	11/11/2019
	106186
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint 
	 £     638.62 

	11/11/2019
	106187
	Affordable Companies
	Cadd Watch 4 x Orange jackets
	 £     147.60 

	11/11/2019
	106188
	Mark Russell
	Chairman allowance claim
	 £     172.34 

	11/11/2019
	106189
	Mark Russell
	Reimburse Remembrance Day items
	 £     454.45 

	11/11/2019
	106190
	Village Garden Services
	Planters, Rememb supplies, Installation
	 £     351.90 

	11/11/2019
	106191
	Maxine Whiting
	Reimburse Brasso for Groundsman 
	 £        5.00 


Public participation

What are red & white lines on Luton Road near Manor Court for? Cllr Tomlin advised these are new to highways and denote 2 lanes and it is illegal to cross the red line.

What is happening with the agricultural land that’s sold recently North & East Caddington – Parish Council have no knowledge.
Suggestion to move Village of Year plaques to inside the wooden bus shelter

When will improvements be made to Chaul End Road from Caddington Woods to village centre? Parish Council understood that once the housing development is complete, there will be an assessment of this stretch of road. Will request white lining in the meantime.

Can parish council purchase big poppies for lamppost next remembrance service? Will look into
Meeting Closed at 8:45pm
3
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


9th December 2019

